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Thursday January 4th 2018 – ‘The  First Smalls Lighthouse’ – Martin Roberts 
Martin confirmed that Pembrokeshire is well endowed with lighthouses but wanted to talk 
about the first Smalls Lighthouse because it had a special history. The Smalls rocks are 
located in the Irish Sea about 23 miles west of Solva. They are a wave platform rather than an 
island and reach about 3 feet above sea level at mean high tide. This made them very 
dangerous for ships sailing in that area and hundreds of ships had foundered there over the 
centuries.  
In 1770 a large trading vessel was wrecked on the rocks and Thomas Williams, who lived at 
Whitesands, decided that he would fund the building of a lighthouse there. He organised a 
competition for its design and build which was won by Henry Whiteside, a musical 
instrument maker from Liverpool. The structure had nine 50 feet oak supports bedded into 
rock, topped with a small octagonal living area for the keepers and the light itself on top of 
them. The building materials were all assembled on Solva Quay and wisely the building team 
practised the build process before setting out for the Smalls. The first requirement on 
reaching Solva was to fix four iron rings into the rock onto which the workmen could tie 
themselves to avoid being washed away. The lighthouse started operation in 1776 and in 
1778 its ownership was transferred to Trinity House. 
In 1800 there was a tragedy on the Lighthouse. Thomas Howells and Thomas Griffith, both 
from Solva and known enemies, were the two keepers. Griffiths died and Howells decided 
that he would keep the body until the relief came so that he could not be accused of murder. 
However because of the foul weather the relief did not come for some months. As the body 
decomposed Howells made a coffin and tied it onto the outside of the lighthouse. The sea 
gradually smashed the coffin and the decomposing body was visible to Howells. One of the 
arms was loose and waved in the wind as if encouraging Howells to go outside. Howells kept 
managing the light until the relief arrived but he had become mad. This incident caused 
Trinity House to change their manning procedures so that there were always three keepers on 
duty. 
Trinity House replaced that old lighthouse with a new stone build structure in 1861.


